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September 18, 2003

Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

Enclosed is a motion that directs the Solid Waste Division's rent owed to King County for the Division's use of the Cedar Hills Landfill be dedicated to health and human services.  

This motion calls on the Council to join me in supporting the establishment of a $7 million annual payment to King County for regional health and human services.  This payment is the result of a comprehensive review of county operations to implement efficiencies and best business practices in our Solid Waste Division.  This includes payment to the County general fund for the division’s use of the Cedar Hills regional landfill and for the benefits and associated revenue that the division has generated from the landfill. 

Over the past few months, we have briefed Council members and staff on the legal basis for rental payments from Solid Waste Enterprise Funds to the Current Expense Fund for use of property that should have been treated as an asset of the general government since 1992.  We are confident that the rental payments are consistent with applicable law.  We are also confident that we have set the rent through a process, and in an amount, which are:  (1) consistent with sound commercial real estate appraisal practices; (2) consistent with law; and (3) reasonable in terms of not burdening the solid waste division or its customers in a way which is damaging financially or operationally.

I know some Council members have heard concerns from the Solid Waste Advisory Committee and from some suburban city officials that the rent, particularly retroactive rent for the period of 1993 through 2003, is unfair and will have an adverse impact on our city rate payers.  I want you to know that I have heard those concerns and I have taken them seriously.  

First, I have directed that the Solid Waste Division and the Office of Management and Budget set the rent at a level and from a time period which, in effect, forgives one half of the retroactive rent obligation.  I also have directed that we not seek either prospective or retroactive rental payments for any transfer station or other properties that we might later determine are properly owned by the general government and not by the solid waste enterprise.  I have set those limits 

on rent for two reasons.  The higher rental amounts would be injurious the solid waste enterprise; and the extent the government erred by not noticing earlier that rent should have been paid for 

use of certain properties, it would be unfair to burden the solid waste enterprise with the full extent of retroactive obligations.


Second, I have directed that we cover the rent payments through efficiencies including, cutting unproductive operating hours and by making permanent, ongoing reductions in our costs of operations.  I also have directed that we cover the costs of investment in an intermodal facility the same way.  

Finally, as a demonstration of my confidence in the Solid Waste Division's plans to achieve efficiencies in excess of what's needed to cover the costs of both the rent payment and the intermodal investment through efficiencies, I am prepared to commit to our customers now, that I will delay the solid waste rate increase planned for 2005 until 2007.  The level of savings we expect to achieve will allow for that delay in the rate increase without impairing the financial soundness of our solid waste enterprise. 

I am proud of the hard work of the Solid Waste Division employees and managers on this initiative and the comprehensive Business Plan that will be transmitted this week.  The commitments I have outlined in this letter depend on your support on multiple decisions before the Council in the coming months.  However, I am confident that together we can make our solid waste enterprise a strong force in the long-term protection of rate payers.  At the same time, we can provide long term protection to a core set of vital regional health and human service programs.

Thank you for your consideration of this motion. For questions or more information, please feel free to contact Maura Brueger in the Executive Office at (206) 296-4040.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Council members



ATTN: David deCourcy, Chief of Staff




 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




 Scott White, Lead Staff, Committee of the Whole


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Kurt Triplett, Chief of Staff, King County Executive


Maura Brueger, Deputy Chief of Staff, King County Executive Office


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources & Parks


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services


The Honorable Norm Maleng, King County Prosecutor

